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As part of its effort to commemorate the role of the Su-
preme Court and its Justices during the sesquicentennial of 
the Civil War, the Supreme Court Historical Society recently 
acquired an important letter from the period.  The correspon-
dents are two former Justices who were perhaps most affected 
by the events leading up to the war, Benjamin R. Curtis, who 
served from 1851-1857, and John A. Campbell, who served 
from 1853-1861.  Curtis had 
resigned following the Dred 
Scott decision and Campbell 
had done so at the outbreak 
of the War.  Although the 
men had little contact over 
the years, Campbell wrote to 
his former colleague to seek 
assistance in obtaining his 
release from prison.

Writing from federal 
prison at Fort Pulaski, Geor-
gia on July 20, 1865, Camp-
bell chronicles his activities 
during the Civil War, includ-
ing his service in the Confed-
erate government.  Although 
Campbell had firmly resisted 
the idea of secession prior 
to the War, he felt obligated 
to resign from the Court and 
return to his home in Alabama 
when hostilities began.  In 
October 1862, he was asked 
to serve as Assistant Secre-
tary of War for the Confed-
eracy, a position he accepted 
reluctantly but one in which 
he hoped  “to be of use in 
mitigating the evils that were upon the country.”

Campbell goes on to describe the conditions in the South 
during the Civil War, including the disarray of Confederate 
finances, the lack of support for troops, and conflict within 
the Confederate leadership. Campbell became increasingly 
convinced of the need to end the war on the best possible terms 
for the Southern States.  Featured in the letter is Campbell’s 

description of the failed peace conference at Hampton Roads 
in February 1865, during which time he met with President 
Abraham Lincoln hoping to discuss terms of peace and Re-
construction.  It was during the period following Lincoln’s 
assassination on April 14, 1865, that Campbell was arrested 
on May 30, 1865.

Interestingly, Campbell claims to not know why he had 
been imprisoned, writing, “I 
should be glad to know why 
I am arrested and detained.”  
Only later would he learn that 
it was on suspicion of con-
spiracy in President Lincoln’s 
assassination.  Eventually, 
Campbell was released from 
prison in October 1865, large-
ly due to efforts on the part of 
his family and friends, includ-
ing former Justice Curtis.

This letter was first pub-
lished as “A View of the 
Confederacy From the In-
side” in Century Illustrated 
Monthly Magazine (Volume 
38, October 1889). Since 
that time, it has served as a 
valuable resource for histo-
rians in understanding the 
activities of the Confederate 
government during the Civil 
War. At its new home at the 
Supreme Court, the letter will 
be preserved while continuing 
to be a source for understand-
ing the long-lasting bond that 
often forms between Justices, 

transcending distance, time, and even war.
An annotated transcript of the letter is planned for a future 

volume of the Society’s Journal. The first page  of which is
                                                                                                     printed above. 

*Information based on transcript and the book “John A. 
Campbell: Southern Moderate” by Robert Saunders, Jr.
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